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November 26, 2019

Mayor Ted Wheeler and Members of Portland City Council
Portland City Hall
1211 SW Fourth Ave.
Portland, OR 97204

Dear Mayor Wheeler and City Commissioners:

Thank you for initiating the public hearing on November 13, 2019 on the Bureau of Development Services’ (BDS) proposal to extend the sunset date for the temporary tree preservation requirements in development situations in the City’s Title 11 (11.50.040.C) from December 31, 2019 to December 31, 2021.

Thank you also for scheduling the December 5, 2019 to continue that discussion and to hear proposals to eliminate commercial and industrial exemptions from Tree Density and Preservation standards, and to reduce the inch-for-inch mitigation threshold from the current 36” diameter at breast height (DBH) to 20”.

At our meeting on November 21, the Urban Forestry Commission (UFC) voted to advise the Portland City Council to make the following three changes to the City’s Tree Code, Title 11:

1. Amend Title 11 either by extending the sunset date of tree preservation requirements in development situations (11.50.040.C) from 12/31/19 for at least two years, or—as was suggested at the City Council meeting on November 13, 2019—make this change permanent.  These temporary preservation requirements were originally approved by City Council in 2016 (ORD 187685).
2. Amend Title 11 to remove the exemptions from Tree Preservation and Tree Density standards (11.50.040.B.1 and 11.50.050.B.1.c, respectively), for trees in development situations on sites in specified industrial, commercial, and employment zones (IH, IG1, EX, and CX).
3. Amend Title 11 to reduce the 36” DBH threshold to 20” DBH, for inch-for-inch mitigation (Table 50-1), and for required preservation or fee-in-lieu payment (11.50.040.C.1.b). 

Please not that at their 09/24/19 meeting, the Planning and Sustainability Commission voted to extend the sunset date (#1 above) by two years and to remove commercial and industrial exemptions (#2).  They did not discuss #3.

Please refer to letters sent to the City Council by the PSC on October 10, 2019 and by the UFC on October 21, for details.
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These three large tree preservation amendments are consistent with City policies in the recently adopted Comprehensive Plan, and the City’s Climate Action Plan and Climate Preparation strategy, each of which call for a more robust tree canopy to provide a myriad of benefits.   Trees are an integral and unique part of City infrastructure and an important tool in building community resilience in the face of climate change. 
Trees—unlike other infrastructure—gain value as they age, and they provide a myriad of public health, economic, and ecological benefits. Those benefits are becoming increasingly important as the climate warms and Portland continues to grow.  As City plans call for extensive new development and increased density there is the potential for significant losses in tree canopy. The City must be proactive in its policy making, planning, regulations, and investments to sustain and improve our urban forest infrastructure. It remains important to continue collecting data, and to initiate a comprehensive update of Title 11 to address remaining issues and opportunities for improvement.  

Amend Title 11 either by extending the sunset date of tree preservation requirements in development situations (11.50.040.C) from 12/31/19 for at least two years, or—as was suggested at the City Council meeting on November 13, 2019—make this change permanent.  These temporary preservation requirements were originally approved by City Council in 2016 (ORD 187685).

The UFC held a public hearing on October 17, 2019 to consider an urgent amendment to Title 11, our Tree Code. The amendment is for extending the sunset date of tree preservation requirements in development situations (11.50.040.C) from December 31, 2019 to December 31, 2021. These preservation requirements were originally approved by City Council in 2016 (ORD 187685). 
These requirements dictate a fee-in-lieu of preserving trees that must be paid into a fund subsequently used to plant replacement trees.  The fee structure due to expir--absent an extension—requires an inch-for-inch mitigation for larger trees.  This acknowledges the much greater benefits gained from larger trees compared to smaller trees.
However, during the November 13 hearing, the City Council discussed potentially eliminating the sunset altogether, or extending it to 2050.  The Council heard support for these options during public testimony as well. The Urban Forestry Commission discussed these options at its November 21 meeting and concurs with eliminating the sunset or extending it to 2050. 


Amend Title 11 to remove the exemptions from Tree Preservation and Tree Density standards (11.50.040.B.1 and 11.50.050.B.1.c, respectively), for trees in development situations on sites in IH, IG1, EX, and CX zones.

The UFC and PSC letters both recommend that the City Council remove this exemption from the Title 11 Tree Preservation standard. The UFC has updated its recommendation to include removing the identical and corollary zone-based exemption from Title 11 Tree Density standards. The Tree Density standards require developers to plant trees on development sites that do not meet tree canopy targets or pay a fee-in-lieu into the City’s tree fund.  

These zone-based exemptions from Title 11 Tree Preservation and Tree Density standards are inequitable and do not support the goals and policies of the City’s Comprehensive Plan, or of Portland’s Climate Action Plan and Climate Preparation Strategy.  These plans call for increased and equitably distributed tree canopy, reduced impervious area, and actions to reduce urban heat island effect.  These exemptions allow for tree removal, without mitigation or requirements to plant on-site trees, in some of Portland’s most intensively developed zones. These zones generally do not meet City tree canopy targets and are prone to increased air temperatures and poor air quality.  Many people work or live in and/or nearby, including residents of abutting lower income neighborhoods.  More trees are needed to help mitigate rising temperatures and flooding in and near these areas. 

It should also be noted that these zone-based exemptions from both the Tree Preservation and Tree Density requirements were added hastily to Title 11 during the final City Council hearings of the Citywide Tree Project in 2011. The exemptions were not adopted to meet City goals and policies, but rather to avoid potential legal complications because the City had not adopted an updated Economic Opportunities Analysis (EOA) and Buildable Lands Inventory (BLI).  The City Council approved the exemptions but directed that they be revisited once these efforts were completed.  This has not taken place in the nearly four years since those analyses were completed.

The Urban Forestry Commission’s recommendation no longer includes a two-year sunset date for removal of these exemptions. The UFC believes strongly that these exemptions should be removed permanently for the reasons provided above. 

Amend Title 11 to reduce the 36” DBH threshold to 20” DBH, for inch-for-inch mitigation (Table 50-1), and for required preservation or fee-in-lieu payment (11.50.040.C.1.b). 

The Urban Forestry Commission has also updated this recommendation. The recommendation in our October 21st letter was contingent on a Portland City Council declaration of a climate emergency. After discussion on November 21, 2019, the UFC agreed that this recommendation is appropriate and necessary to meet a diverse suite of City goals and policies with or without a formal City Council declaration.  Tying this code amendment to a Council resolution that may or may not materialize, and which may have an indeterminate timeline, introduces needless complexity and implementation difficulties.

Reducing the tree size threshold from 36” to 20” DBH is needed to provide additional incentive for developers to preserve large trees on development sites, or to generate funds for additional tree planting to replace canopy lost to development over time. Currently, the inch-for-inch mitigation requirement only applies to a very small percentage of the trees that are subject to the Title 11 Tree Preservation Standards. BDS data for sites receiving residential new construction and demolition permits in August 2015 showed that trees 12”-19” DBH comprised 47 percent of the trees on these sites.  Trees 20”-29” DBH comprised 34 percent of the eligible trees, and trees 30”-35” comprised an additional 13 percent of the trees.  Only 7 percent of the trees were 36” DBH or larger. Reducing the tree size threshold for inch-for-inch mitigation from 36” to 20” DBH will provide a stronger incentive to preserve slightly more than half of the eligible trees on development sites, instead of the less than 10 percent of the trees currently subject to this requirement.    

In addition, this change is needed to address inconsistencies within Title 11 itself.  Title 11 already generally requires up to inch-for-inch replacement of trees 20” DBH or larger that are removed in non-development situations, except for trees on residential properties in single-dwelling use. Mitigation for development-related tree removal should be held to an equivalent standard. 

There is a significant lag time before a newly planted tree provides anything close to the benefits provided by large trees. As development continues, it is important to encourage retention of large trees wherever possible. It is also important to provide effective mechanisms for planting new, preferably larger form trees, to replace trees that are removed, and to replenish an improve the urban forest.  Whether these Title 11 amendments will provide effective incentives to preserve large trees warrants continued monitoring. The UFC urges the City Council to direct BDS to continue collecting data on Title 11’s performance toward intended goals. 

Sincerely,



Vivek Shandas, UFC Chair
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